Department of Aging and Disability Services (ADS)
Bureau of Education and Services for the Blind (BESB)

Deafblind Advisory Committee (DBAC)
Draft Meeting Minutes

July 27, 2021
Voting Members Present
Lisa Flaherty-Vaughn, Deafblind Association of CT; Erich Krengel, Capitol Region Mental Health Clinic (DMHAS); Sandra Miles, Department of Developmental Services (DDS) - Southbury Training School; Karen Olson, New England Consortium on Deafblindness (NEC); Wayne Seidel, Department of Developmental Services (DDS); Jesse Stanley, American School for the Deaf (ASD); Hana Tyler, Consumer Representative
Non-Voting Members Present 
Krystal Kelly, ADS-BESB Vocational Rehabilitation; Christopher Lassen, ADS-BESB Adult Services; Brian Sigman, ADS-BESB Director 
Voting Members Absent

Elise Arseneau, Oak Hill; Barbara Cloonan, Parent/Guardian Representative;  Kathy Morgan, Conservator; Emily Morgante, Parent/Guardian Representative; Al Sylvestre, Advisory Board for Persons who are Blind or Visually Impaired
Non-voting Members absent

Heidi Henaire, ADS-Bureau of Rehabilitation Services (BRS); Mary Johns, ADS-BESB Children’s Services
Others Present

Alvin Chege, ADS-BRS; Andrew Norton, ADS-BESB Legislative Liaison; Marjorie Santos, ADS-BESB Adult Services; Lisa Tanguay, ADS-BESB; Alan Gunzburg; Brenda Baroncelli, Helen Keller National Center (HKNC)
Introductions
Chairwoman Tyler called the meeting to order at 10:15 a.m. and she asked Mr. Sigman to take a roll call of those who were present.
Approval of Minutes from April 27, 2021
MOTION:   Ms. Miles made a motion to adopt the April 27, 2021 minutes, seconded by Mr. Krengel. Motion carried unanimously.   
Public Comment

None

Old Business    
Update on Deafblind Technology Program  
Mr. Lassen provided an update on the Access through Technology grant for the third quarter of the fiscal year.  Home visits were resumed during the third quarter.  There was $123,603 allocated for this current fiscal year.  During the third quarter, five consumers were served.  Seven devices were dispensed along with four accessories.  Two upgraded devices were dispensed, and software was provided to one client.  The total spent in the third quarter was $18,060. The Access through Technology Program is sponsoring the annual walk and roll event at Walnut Hill park in New Britain on July 28th at 5:00 p.m.  

New Business

FY 2021 Expenditures

Mr. Sigman reported that while forward-facing services fully resumed in June, the prior eleven months of the fiscal year were primarily addressed through virtual service provision with an option for in-person services when alternatives were not available and safety protocols were followed. Budget expenditures for community inclusion services are reflective of this reduced social interaction capacity.  Oak Hill had a contract of $44,897 to serve 32 clients for whom no contract funds were expended. Communication Advocacy Network (CAN) had a contract of $141,353 of which $64,771 was expended. There was also an additional $4,322 for services provided in fiscal year 2020, but invoices came too late to be paid in that fiscal year, so they were paid in the beginning of fiscal year 2021.  CAN was able to serve 17 of their 24 clients.  UCP was contracted for $9,999 to serve one client.  They provided $7,227 in services to that client.  Additionally, $659 from prior year services were rolled forward and paid at the beginning of fiscal year 2021.  For client AJ, the contracted amount was $9,987 of which nothing was expended.  So that client did not receive services.  For client JS, the budgeted contract was $2,536 out of which $1,527 was expended.  Client JR was contracted for $9,999 and the entire grant was expended on that client.  In total, there were contracts written for $218,771 of which $83,524 was expended on services provided in fiscal year 2021.  An additional $4,981 was expended from fiscal year 2020 bills that rolled forward.  Out of the 60 total clients for whom there were contracted services available, 20 received services, with the majority of these clients being served through CAN.  Additionally, there were some other expenditures of which $8,476 was expended on interpreter services, $2,017 on rehabilitation technology services, $14,835 on braille instruction, and $4,697 on adaptive devices.  In total, those additional expenditures accounted for $30,025, bringing the total of all expenditures to $118,530 out of the $265,738 allotment.

Service Provider Funding For FY 2022

Mr. Sigman reported on the implementation of the Client Service Plan Workgroup’s recommendations for FY 2022, which the committee approved in April.  Those contracts were sent to the vendors for signing and most are in place with services available for provision.  The new contracts provide for Oak Hill to service 32 clients with $38,354 in funding; Communication Advocacy Network (CAN) to serve 24 clients with $141,353 in funding; United Cerebral Palsy of Eastern Connecticut (UCP) to serve one client with $9,999 in funding; AJ - $9,987; JS - $5,209; JR - $9,999; DH - $9,990.  These contracts for community inclusion services total $224,891.  There are a total of 61 clients that can be served through these contracts. Fifteen thousand dollars has been set aside for braille instruction, so the total amount of funds obligated is $239,891.
COVID-19 Updates for In-Person Protocols 
Mr. Sigman thanked the committee members for the feedback he received on an updated draft to in-person services that went into effect on July 1st. Mr. Sigman indicated that state employees must adhere to the protocols issued by the Department of Administrative Services, which includes specific requirements for when masks must be worn when interacting with other individuals.  He utilized these protocols for the update to the in-person services protocols that he distributed. Mr. Sigman affirmed that these protocols do not override protocols that private providers have established for their own in-person services.  
Budget Update
Mr. Sigman reported that while most providers have resumed in-person services, it came to late in the federal fiscal year to make it possible to utilize all of the BESB Vocational Rehabilitation (VR) Program carry forward funds that will expire on September 30th.  Since there have been no waiver proposals put forth to date in Congress, it is anticipated that BESB will have to return the unused portion of the FFY 2020 funds to the federal government.  The FFY 2021 federal VR allotment has not been needed thus far and will carry forward into FFY 2022, allowing for ample funds to serve all eligible VR clients in that FFY. Mr. Sigman reiterated his concerns expressed at prior meetings that the VR Program may not be able to meet the FFY 2021 maintenance of effort requirements for the expenditure of non-federal dollars.  It is likely that the VR Program will seek a waiver of this requirement if the maintenance of effort cannot be achieved. Additionally, the supported employment allotment of $50,000 may not be fully matched by the end of September and if this were to occur, those funds would need to revert to the federal government as well. Mr. Sigman assured the committee members that the VR Program could use the standard program funds for supported employment services, so there would not be an impact on the availability of these services.  One of the agency’s former employee’s, Julie McLean, who passed away over a year ago, left a sizeable sum of money to the agency that is exclusively dedicated to providing independent living services to the clients served by the BESB Adult Services Program.  In addition, the Croteau family has updated their bequest to allow for these funds to cover the cost of interpreter services in many more situation than previously permitted. 

Legislative Update
Mr. Sigman reported that House Bill HR 2073, raised in Congress, would phase out subminimum wage and increase the minimum wage to $15 an hour for people with disabilities.  It would be a 5-year phase-in to take full effect. There is currently a public comment period on this proposal that closes on August 23rd.  A link will be forwarded to the committee so that everyone will be made aware of it.  Mr. Norton reported that there was a bill that passed in the Connecticut legislature creating a requirement that the Department of Economic and Community Development review options for developing a workforce pipeline for persons with disabilities.  Mr. Norton further reported that a number of bills that passed in the legislature focused on quality of life issues for older adults. One such bill will allow for nursing home residents to have access to technology in their rooms so they can stay in contact with family members.  House Bill 6637 also passed, which addresses a mental health bill of rights for individuals who are deaf, deafblind, and hard of hearing.  
BESB Director Report

Mr. Sigman reported that there have been some staff transitions.  Barry Rita, who was the Transition Coordinator in the Vocational Rehabilitation Program has retired. Additionally, in the Children’s Services Program, Lisa Pruner and Yvonne Locke, both of whom were Teachers of Students with Visual Impairments also retired. Mr. Sigman announced his retirement effective October 1st. Lauren Royce, Special Assistant to the Blind, has been promoted to Teacher of Students with Visual Impairments and Zachary Moore was promoted from Special Assistant to the Blind to Secretary 1.  BESB has also been working with the Department of Transportation on the development of a pilot program that is ready to launch that will make the AIRA navigational software available at no cost to clients of BESB who participate in the pilot program.     
Announcements
Ms. Flaherty-Vaughn announced that she and Mr. Stanley will be hosting the first Deafblind retreat at ASD’s Camp Isola Bella from August 15 through August 22, 2022.  The mission of this retreat is to develop personal growth and it will be focusing on pro-tactile with participants.  Fundraising efforts are currently under way. Mr. Krengel proposed adding a discussion on fund raising efforts to the October meeting agenda.  

Report from the Chair
Ms. Tyler announced that she was able to obtain street signage from the town where she resides that alerts motorists to the presence of a person who is deafblind while traveling in her vicinity. She encouraged others to seek out this option from their local municipalities to raise public awareness.   
Chairperson Tyler acknowledged Mr. Sigman for his efforts and dedication to the blind community over the years.

Adjournment
MOTION:   Ms. Miles motioned to adjourn the meeting at 12:00 p.m., Ms. Flaherty-Vaughn seconded.  Motion carried. 

NEXT MEETING DATE: October 26, 2021 at 10:00 a.m. via Zoom
